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NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition 0563/2007 by Nikitas Giannakakis (Greek), on the Greek authorities’ 
violation of the provisions of the Commission decision on the allocation of 
state aid to Greek farmers, fishermen and fish farmers affected by bad 
weather in the winter of 2001-2002

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner, who is an olive producer, notes that on 18 September 2002 the Commission 
authorised national aid totalling EUR 171.6 million for farmers, fishermen and fish farmers 
affected by the adverse weather in the winter of 2001-2002, since this weather caused losses 
on such a scale that it was equivalent to a natural disaster. The petitioner, who had suffered 
serious losses, applied for aid via the Greek agricultural insurance firm EL.G.A., which 
subsequently – according to the petitioner – assessed the magnitude of his loss of yield on an 
incorrect basis. He then applied to the Commission’s DG AGRI, which sent him a copy of the 
communication the Commission had sent to the Greek authorities ((C(2002)3349) regarding 
the aid in question (Aid No. N 143/02), setting out the calculation basis established by the 
Commission. Since the petitioner’s renewed applications to EL.G.A. were unsuccessful, he 
brought legal proceedings, in which no ruling has yet been given, since EL.G.A. has 
repeatedly requested adjournments. The petitioner considers that EL.G.A. has been guilty of a 
serious violation of the provisions of the above-mentioned communication on aid, and asks 
the European Parliament to intervene.

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 22 October 2007. Information requested from Commission under 
Rule 192(4).
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3. Commission reply, received on 21 October 2008

I. The petition

The petitioner complains that EL.G.A, the insurance organisation that plays a key role in 
compensating farmers, has incorrectly assessed his yield losses, that the aid he has received is 
insufficient and that court proceedings have not resulted in a ruling as EL.G.A. has requested 
adjournments several times.

II. Background

The Greek authorities gave notification of state aid to compensate for losses suffered inter alia 
by Greek farmers because of bad weather in the winter of 2001-2002 (aid scheme N 143/02).

Under state aid rules applicable when notification was given (point 11.3 of Community 
guidelines for state aid in the agriculture sector1), farmers who have suffered losses (assessed 
by farm) may obtain compensation if the losses amount to 20 % of gross annual production of 
the relevant crop for the year in question in the less-favoured areas, and 30 % in other areas.

Gross annual production in a normal year should be calculated on the basis of gross annual 
production in the three previous years, excluding any year in which there was compensation 
because of bad weather.

Other methods of calculating production could be used, including regional reference values,
provided that they are representative and not based on abnormally high yields.

When the loss has been determined, aid is calculated according to the following formula:

The gross value of agricultural production = (average production in the reference period
multiplied by average price in the reference period) – (average production in the year the 
event occurred multiplied by the average price for that year).

Under aid scheme N 143/02, losses were determined on the basis of a comparison between 
production in 2002 and production in the period 1997-1999 and aid was calculated on the 
basis of the formula above, using average prices for 2002 and the period 1997-1999.

III. Commission comments on the petition

When approving aid scheme N 143/02, the Commission authorised that state aid should be
granted according to general conditions that serve as a reference framework. The Greek 
authorities assessed the petitioner’s losses in accordance with this framework and concluded 
they were insufficient to warrant more aid. As the method of calculation used in this case 
clearly does not involve extension of the list of beneficiaries or inflation of the aid that may be 
granted, the Commission cannot consider that there has been an abuse in granting aid. As it 
approved the method of calculating the loss and not the exact figures, the dispute on the 

                                               
1 OJ C 232, 12.8.2000, p. 19.
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figures used as a basis for assessment of the petitioner’s eligibility and consequently the 
amount of aid must be settled at national level.

With regard to the amount of aid, it cannot be excluded that the Greek authorities had to 
divide the available budget between all farmers affected by the bad weather in the winter of 
2001-2002 and thus modulate the aid granted to the petitioner.

IV. Conclusion

The question of whether the parameters for calculating losses and the amount of aid are the 
right ones must be decided by the national courts.
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